Report of the Ad Hoc Committee on the Faculty Evaluation Process (FEP)
Vance Ricks (co-chair), Eva Lawrence (co-chair), David Hildreth, Maria Rosales, Rob Whitnell, Richie Zweigenhaft

Introduction


In the spring of 2007, the Clerk's Committee and the Faculty Affairs Committee proposed, and the full faculty agreed, that an ad hoc committee conduct a thorough review of Guilford's faculty evaluation processes.  As can be seen in Appendix 1, the memo that the FAC sent to the faculty on April 18, 2007, the initial charge to this committee was to:

· provide the faculty and administration with information about best practices in faculty evaluation, including, but not limited to, information regarding issues of gender and race in faculty evaluation;
· seek input from faculty and administrators regarding the strengths and weaknesses of our current practices, and seek ideas and suggestions regarding possible revisions
· produce a summary report of all the ideas, suggestions and information obtained from faculty input, surveys and such

The Clerk's Committee accepted nominations for membership of the ad hoc committee (all Guilford faculty were eligible for appointment), and sought to select a group of faculty that was balanced in various ways.  The group -- David Hildreth (Education Studies), Eva Lawrence (Psychology), Vance Ricks (Philosophy), Maria Rosales (Political Science), Rob Whitnell (Chemistry), and Richie Zweigenhaft (Psychology) -- includes both tenured and untenured faculty, faculty who have served on Clerk's Committee, and one who has served on the Faculty Affairs Committee.  The committee came to be called the Faculty Evaluation Committee, or FEP. The committee’s work was supported by funding from the President’s Office.

The FEP sponsored a faculty forum in October, 2007, at which all five members were on a panel, to discuss its work, to hear what faculty thought were the strengths and weaknesses of the current system, and to hear suggestions from faculty.  Because some faculty requested that they have the opportunity to address the same issues in smaller group settings, the FEP sponsored another session during a faculty lunch in November 2007.  Each FEP member sat at a different table, and again the discussions focused on the perceived strengths and weaknesses of the current system.


As mandated, during the 2007-08 academic year, the FEP attempted to provide the faculty with information about the best practices in faculty evaluation.  It did so in a number of ways.  We arranged for Larry Braskamp to spend a day in February 2008 speaking to the faculty and to administrators about best practices in assessing faculty.  Braskamp is a Professor Emeritus at Loyola University Chicago, Senior Fellow at the American Association of Colleges and Universities, a Senior Scientist at The Gallup Organization, and a member of the Board of Trustees of Elmhurst College.  He is the co-author and coeditor of seven books, including Putting Students First: How Colleges Develop Students Purposefully (San Francisco: Jossey Bass, 2006, written with Lois Calian Trautvetter and Kelly Ward) and Assessing Faculty Work:  Enhancing individual and institutional Performance (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1994, 

written with John C. Ory) and he has published over one hundred research articles and papers.


In April 2008, we invited a team from Western Carolina University to discuss their use of the "Boyer model" for defining and assessing faculty scholarship.
Because Western Carolina is just a few years into a major change in the ways that they define and assess faculty scholarship, we asked them to send representatives to share their experiences with us.  The group consisted of Laura Cruz (Associate Professor, History), Jill Ellern (Systems Librarian), John Habel (Professor, Psychology), and Beth Tyson Lofquist (Associate Vice Provost).

As a way to prepare for these two visits, and as a way to fulfill our mandate to inform the faculty about best practices in faculty evaluation, we also lead reading groups for the few weeks prior to each of these two visits.  However, attendance at these reading groups was sparse.


In October, 2008, we invited Carol Colatrella to speak with faculty about strategies to reduce bias in the faculty evaluation process. Colatrella is a professor at the Georgia Institute of Technology who works on an NSF- funded initiative called ADEPT (Awareness of Decisions in Evaluating Promotion and Tenure). The ADEPT program includes case studies involving issues including gender, culture, ethnicity, disability and are designed to help initiate conversation about potential biases in the faculty evaluation process. 

In addition to holding these sessions for the faculty in the fall of 2007, arranging for the reading groups and the off-campus visitors in 2008, we met weekly throughout the academic year.  As we did so, we read as widely as we could in the literatures related to the best practices in faculty evaluation (see Appendix 3 for a list of the sources that we found especially useful).  We looked carefully at those sections of the Faculty Handbook relevant to our charge, and inspected the handbooks at many other colleges.  Although Guilford’s Handbook compares favorably to many that we looked at, we found numerous passages that we think are unnecessarily ambiguous, and others that we think need changing to allow Guilford to employ the best practices for this institution related to faculty evaluation.  

In this report, we present the following:

· Summary of FEP recommendations.

· Recommended revisions to the faculty handbook including only the new wording that we propose.

· Initial charge to the FEP (Appendix 1).

· Original and revised handbook that highlight the proposed changes (Appendix 2).

· List of recommended readings (Appendix 3).

We believe that every institution's policies and practices should be reviewed periodically and the work we have done has made it clear to us just how long it has been since Guilford’s Handbook has been revised in a thorough and systematic way.  We think that a careful review of the faculty evaluation process is one of the most important reviews that we can undertake, and we thank those colleagues who pressed for this particular review.  We are pleased and honored to have been asked to undertake this task.  There is, obviously, a lot more work to be done on the matters we have identified, and, we believe, there is the need for ongoing monitoring of the faculty evaluation process and the Handbook.  Our confidence in the excellence of our faculty peers can be only as strong as our confidence in the standards to which we, as peers, hold each other, and in the fairness and consistency of the processes where those standards are applied.  
Summary of FEP Recommendations

Major Recommendations
FEP recommends a large number of major and minor changes to the faculty handbook with regard to faculty evaluation. We provide a summary of the major recommendations here. Referenced sections of the handbook refer to the revised version FEP proposes.

· FEP recommends substantial changes in the schedule for faculty reviews that also make a clear distinction between summative and formative reviews.

· Summative (evaluative) FAC reviews would take place in the third and sixth years of a faculty member’s probationary period, with the latter being the tenure review. This change in schedule both reduces the FAC workload and provides additional time for faculty development between the summative reviews. Such a schedule is followed by many of our peer and aspirant institutions. (Section 2.252: “Renewal of Letters of Agreement; Reviews of Untenured Faculty”)

· Formative (developmental) departmental reviews would take place in all other years of a faculty member’s probationary period. The departmental review process provides an improved framework for the faculty member’s development between FAC reviews. This process also provides an opportunity for the faculty member to request resources and other consideration necessary for his or her development. Tenured faculty who have not attained the rank of Professor would undergo these reviews on a less frequent basis. The post-tenure review process would remain unchanged. The institution of annual departmental reviews was strongly recommended by several consultants and also responds to many comments we received from faculty during this process. (Section 2.290: “Departmental Reviews”)

· FEP recommends that the review criteria still be in the categories of teaching excellence, scholarship, effective academic advising, and service to the community, but also recommends the following changes in the specific categories. (Section 2.340: “Review Criteria” and following sections)

· The criteria for teaching excellence would state in greater detail the areas in which a faculty member is being evaluated: content expertise, instructional design, and instructional delivery. Our review of the teaching evaluation literature and the practices of our peer institutions indicated that this structure more clearly establishes institutional expectations and assists the faculty member both in developing their teaching and addressing this area in their self-evaluation.

· The criteria for scholarship are derived from the model described by Boyer in Scholarship Reconsidered. Doing so provides recognition of the greater varieties of faculty activities that should be considered as scholarship. While the requirement remains that the scholarly activities be reviewed by the faculty member’s peers, the means by which that review can take place is clarified. It would be the responsibility of the faculty member under review to demonstrate that the activities satisfy one or more of the scholarship categories.

· The criteria for both effective academic advising and service to the community would be clarified.

· FEP recommends that several aspects of the tenure and promotion review process be clarified. The rationale for these changes came from both discussions with Guilford faculty and recommendations from several of our consultants suggesting greater transparency in our review process.

· Clarifying the process for obtaining reduction or extension of the probationary period. (Section 2.420: “The Tenure Timeline”)

· Expanding the section on promotion to state the qualifications and criteria for promotion to Associate Professor and Professor. FEP recommends that promotion to Associate Professor on the granting of tenure be the default practice, but that FAC, the Academic Dean, and the President may recommend otherwise with sufficient justification. (Section 2.500: “Promotion” and following sections)

· Clarifying the order in which the FAC, Academic Dean, and President reach their decisions, including how and when such decisions are communicated to the faculty member under review. (Section 2.320: “Deliberative Process”)

· Requiring a spring meeting among the Academic Dean, FAC, and faculty members who will be reviewed in the following year. This meeting would allow for clarification of the review process and schedule as well as providing an initial forum for questions. (Section 2.330: “Schedule for Collection of Materials” and following sections) 

· Small clarifications to the appeals process for consistency with the above changes. (Section 2.610: “Appeals for Review, Tenure and Promotion”) 

Additional Recommendations

· If our recommendations are adopted, there would be significant implications for the  Faculty Development committee. First, the committee would need to expand its tasks to help the evaluation process run more efficiently. Additionally, the make-up of the committee would likely need to change in both number (more members would be needed to accommodate the additional workload) and constitution (we recommend that at least half of the Faculty Development Committee be tenured faculty).

· We only made two minor changes to the Review Process for Librarians outlined in section 6.200:  “Review Process” and 6.400:  “Termination”. We believe that a more substantive review of this section should take place, but with a committee composed of at least two librarians. 

· FEP also recommends many small changes in handbook wording for the purpose of clarification or to bring the sections on faculty review into better agreement with other sections of the handbook. 

� The Boyer model is derived from the work of Ernest Boyer, most especially as described in his book Scholarship Reconsidered: Priorities of the Professoriate (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1990).
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